MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday 

October 28, 2003

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in  regular session on Tuesday, October 28, 2003 at the Maryland State Education Building.  The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President;  Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell, Vice President; Dr. Philip Benzil; Mr. Dunbar Brooks; Mr. Walter Levin; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; Dr. John Wisthoff; Christopher Caniglia; and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.  Absent: Mr. Calvin Disney and Rev. Clarence Hawkins. 

   Valerie V. Cloutier, Principal Counsel, Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. A. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Administration; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Dr. Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; and Mr. Anthony L. South, Executive Director to the State Board.  

CONSENT AGENDA
   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Ms. Bell, and                        

ITEMS



with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent






agenda items as follows:  (In Favor – 9)







Approval of Minutes of September 23, 2003







Personnel (copy attached to these minutes)







Budget Adjustments

BALTIMORE CITY


   Dr. Grasmick reported the Baltimore City School Board has   

PLAN FOR



submitted an extensive response to the State Board’s request for a

ADDRESSING


plan to address six corrective actions designed to intensity and  

CORRECTIVE


accelerate the Baltimore City Public Schools reform efforts.  Dr. 

ACTIONS
Grasmick has met with Dr. Copeland to review each aspect of their response.  Dr. Copeland indicated that this has been a collaborative effort between Baltimore City Public Schools and MSDE.  

   Dr. Grasmick indicated that it would be appropriate for BCPS to provide updates on the plan every six weeks.

   The State Board approved the plan via a telephone poll on September 29th.  

BALTIMORE CITY
   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with 

PLAN FOR
unanimous agreement, the State Board affirmed its approval of the 

ADDRESSING 
Baltimore City corrective action plan.  (In Favor – 9)  

CORRECTIVE

ACTION

(continued)

MARYLAND’S


   Ms. Kathy Oliver, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of 

CAREER



Career, Technology, and Adult Learning; Dr. Lynne Gilli, Program

CLUSTER



Manager, Career & Technology Education Instruction Branch,  

SYSTEM
Division of Career, Technology, and Adult Learning; Ms. Mary  Ellen Reedy, Director of Instruction, Cecil County Public Schools; Dr. D’Ette Devine, Principal, Elkton High School, Cecil County Public Schools; and Dr. Thomas Topping, Dean of Academic Affairs, Cecil Community College, provided an overview of Maryland’s Career Cluster System.


   Career Clusters are groups of interrelated occupations that represent the full range of career opportunities within an industry grouping.  Career Clusters are driven by what students need to know and do in order to graduate fully prepared for further education and careers in the 21st century global economy.  Education reform has also been a key reason for clusters to ensure that Career and Technology Programs in high schools are organized in a way in which they support more rigorous academic requirements and focus on post-secondary expectations.  


   Ms. Oliver reported that Maryland has ten career clusters.  These clusters align with the sixteen national clusters that were developed by the U.S. Department of Education. The ten Maryland career clusters are:

1. Arts, Media, and Communication

2. Business Management and Finance

3. Consumer Services, Hospitality, and Tourism

4. Construction and Development

5. Environmental, Agricultural, and Natural Resources Systems

6. Health and Biosciences

7. Human Resource Services

8. Information Technology

9. Manufacturing, Engineering, and Technology

10. Transportation Technologies

MARYLAND’S 


   Administrators, counselors, and teachers in local school systems  CAREER CLUSTER

are using the career cluster system to develop programs that extend SYSTEM



from high school to two-and four-year colleges/universities,  (continued)



graduate schools, apprenticeship programs and the workplace. 

MSDE has partnered with Maryland’s Citigroup Leadership Council to conduct high school improvement institutes to assist schools in reorganizing around clusters.

Ms. Reedy discussed how Cecil County Public Schools is using clusters to organize its entire program of study.  Ms. Reedy indicated that Cecil County formed a task force with business leaders and the Cecil Community College to research what high school students should know and be able to do when they graduate.  Cecil County has developed three career clusters and have changed its graduation requirement from 21 credits to 26 credits. 

 Ms. Reedy reported that Cecil County has defined courses that students should take that would prepare them for the career choice  that encourages rigorous courses. The courses have been designed with four sets of standards – core learning goals; industry standards in those pathways; skills for success; and Cecil County technology standards.

Ms. Oliver reviewed one of the career clusters and the courses that the students would need to take to achieve their selected career path.

MARYLAND’S


   Dr. Lawrence Leak former Assistant State Superintendent,

HIGH OBJECTIVE


Division of Certification and Accreditation; Dr. Joann Ericson, UNIFORM STATE


Branch Chief, 
Certification Branch, Division of Certification and STANDARD OF


Accreditation; 
Dr. Virginia Pilato, Director, Teacher Quality, EVALUATION


Program Approval  and Assessment Branch, Division of 

(HOUSSE)



Certification and Accreditation; Ms. Lori Hopkins, Esq., Attorney 

General’s Office; and Ms. Valerie Green, Esq., Attorney General’s 

Office, reviewed the High Objective Uniform State Standard of Evaluation (HOUSSE).

Dr. Leak stated that No Child Left Behind requires local school systems to develop a plan to ensure that all public school teachers teaching in core academic subjects meet the requirements of highly qualified by the end of the 2005-2006 school year.  At the State level, MSDE is required to develop a plan to ensure that all teachers teaching in core academic subjects in Maryland meet these requirements by the end of the 2005-2006 school year.

In Maryland, HOUSSE was designed to provide veteran teachers multiple ways to demonstrate competency.  Maryland’s HOUSSE values years of satisfactory teaching experience, earned college credits, continuous professional development, awards, publications, teaching in higher-education settings and serving as mentors, and 

MARYLAND’S 


other professional endeavors.  It acknowledges teachers who achieve HIGH OBJECTIVE


national certification from the National Board of Professional UNIFORM STATE


Teaching Standards as highly qualified and also acknowledges early STANDARD OF 


childhood, elementary, middle school, and secondary school EVALUATION


teachers who hold MSDE’s Advanced Professional Certificate in (HOUSSE)



core academic subject areas as highly qualified.

(continued)




   Dr. Leak reviewed the framework for HOUSSE and Maryland’s

Core Academic Subject Area Competency rubric. (copies attached as part of these minutes.)  In response to a concern raised by the Board, it was agreed that authoring of textbooks and professional recitals/performances be included as criteria for demonstrating competence.

   Upon motion by Dr. Benzil, seconded by Mr. Caniglia, and with unanimous approval, the State Board adopted the HOUSSE proposed requirements.  (In Favor – 9)  

RECESS AND


   Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i)&(iii) and §10-508(a)(1), (7) & (8) of
EXECUTIVE



the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and 

SESSION



upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with






unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met

in closed session on Tuesday, October 28, 2003, in conference room 1, 8th floor at the Maryland State Department of Education.  The executive session commenced at 1:05 p.m.

   The following members were in attendance:  Edward Root; Jo Ann T. Bell; Philip Benzil; Dunbar Brooks; Walter Levin; Karabelle, Pizzigati; Maria Torres-Queral; John Wisthoff; Christopher Caniglia; Nancy S. Grasmick; A. Skipp Sanders; Richard Steinke; Ron Peiffer; Valerie V. Cloutier; Anthony South.

   The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

(
Cassandra Marshall v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners – relocation of alternative program

(
Gary Rosenthal v. Dorchester County Board of Education – nonrenewal of contract and dispute over performance evaluation

(
Nicole Scott v. Wicomico County Board of Education – employee grievance

(
Sherry Warren v. Montgomery County Board of Education – student transfer dispute

RECESS AND


     The State Board reviewed requests for reconsideration In the  EXECUTIVE



Matter of CCPS Driver’s Education Program and Bertram Miller v. SESSION



Baltimore County Board of Education.  Finding no mistake or error (continued)



of law or new facts material to the issues, the State Board denied 






both requests for reconsideration.

The State Board also authorized the issuance of four pending opinions.

Dr. Grasmick discussed two personnel matters and a financial issue involving the Baltimore City Public School System.  The State Board took no action on these issues.

Dr. Grasmick discussed a personnel matter involving the Prince George’s County public school system.  The State Board took no action on this matter.

Dr. Grasmick and Ms. Cloutier briefly discussed legal issues involving school construction in Allegany County.  The State Board took no action on those issues.

Dr. Grasmick and Ms. Cloutier briefly discussed issues raised by the Montgomery County Public School System arising under No Child Left Behind.  The State Board took no action on these issues.

Dr. Grasmick discussed two personnel issues involving the Maryland State Department of Education.  The State Board took no action on these matters but gave Dr. Grasmick certain direction to follow.

Dr. Grasmick advised the State Board that the vacancy on the State Board should be filled soon by the Governor.  The State Board took no action on that matter.

The State Board discussed two internal management issues.

The State Board requested and received legal advice from Ms. Cloutier on the process required for increasing the salary of the position of the State Superintendent of Schools.  The Board agreed to take action on the matter in open session.

The executive session concluded at 2:10 p.m.

COMAR



   Ms. Virginia Cieslicki, Branch Chief, NonPublic Schools 

13A.09.09 



Approval Branch, Division of Certification and Accreditation, 

(REPEAL & NEW)


provided a review of these proposed regulations.  These regulations  

EDUCATIONAL


are used to approve nonpublic schools that do not receive any 

PROGRAMS IN


public funds to educate students.  It does not apply to a nonpublic   

NONPUBLIC 


school that is governed and operated by a bona fide church

SCHOOLS AND 


organization that has chosen to operate a nonpublic school under the

CHILD CARE


exemption provision of the Education Article.

CENTERS

(PERMISSION TO


   These regulations establishing minimum standards for the (PUBLISH)



operation of a nonpublic school have remained essentially 

unchanged for almost thirteen years.  Requests for clarification by a 

number of schools have demonstrated a need for some revision of 

their content to ensure that their meaning is clear.

   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Dr. Benzil, and with unanimous approval, the State Board approved permission to publish the proposed amendments to this regulation.  (In Favor – 9)

COMAR



   Ms. JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of 

13A.05.09.01 -.07


Student and School Services, and Mr. Walter Varner, Specialist, 

(AMEND)



Homeless Education, Neglected/Delinquent Education, Division of

PROGRAMS FOR


Student and School Services, provided a review of this amended

HOMELESS



regulation.  The proposed regulations are based on the requirements

CHILDREN



of the federal McKinney-Vento Homless Assistance Act, as 

(APOPTION)



amended by the No Child Left Behind Act of 2001.
Ms. Carter indicated that comments received on these regulations deal with issues related to the definition of homeless students, transportation of homeless students and the inclusion of runaway and throwaway in the definition of homeless students.  These changes are non-substantive.

Upon motion by Dr. Wisthoff, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous approval, the State Board adopted these proposed amendments.  (In Favor – 9)

STATE SCHOLARS

   Ms. June Streckfus, Executive Director, Maryland Business

PROGRAM
Roundtable for Education, and Mr. Warren Hamilton, Chair, Harford Business Roundtable, discussed this new initiative between


MSDE and the Maryland Business Roundtable for Education.  This initiative is designed to encourage Maryland students to complete a rigorous course of study in high schools.


   Ms. Streckfus indicated that the State Scholars Initiative is a national program that promotes a course of study that emphasizes math, science, language arts, and social studies and is based on research that shows a direct relationship between challenging high

STATE SCHOLARS
school courses and college completion rates.  Operating as a 

PROGRAM
partnership between a state’s business community and educators, the 

(continued)
State Scholar Initiative challenges high school students to master a set of academically rigorous courses that will prepare them to succeed in college, in the workplace and in life.  


   The core academic course of study is well-grounded in English, math, science and social studies requiring at least four years of English, three years of math (algebra I and II and geometry), three years of lab science (biology, chemistry, and physics), three and one-half years of social studies, and two years of foreign language.

Ms. Streckfus stated that Maryland is the most recent state to receive a grant of $300,000 in the first round of the new State Scholars Initiative and will target eighth grade students.  This initiative will be piloted this fall in Harford and Frederick counties.

Speakers from the  business community will address students several weeks before they make their course selections for high school, impressing on them the importance of selecting rigorous courses and the pivotal role higher level math and science courses play in future career opportunities.

   Mr. Hamilton stated that the Harford Business Roundtable is committed to being a partner in the education of students and ensuring that they have a solid foundation in the basic skills.  

FEDERAL 



   Ms. Sharon Nathanson, Federal Legislative Liaison, reported on 

LEGISLATIVE


the status of federal legislation.  An appropriations bill has passed

UPDATE



in both the House and Senate but disagreements are being negotiated 

in the conference committee.  This is the budget that began on October 1st and the government is currently operating under a continuing resolution until the budget is approved.  It is anticipated that a bill will be passed but not much additional funding is expected for MSDE.

   Ms. Nathanson reported that the Head Start bill has passed the House by one vote and several bills have been introduced in the Senate.  The IDEA bill will not be completed this year and  probably will not be considered until Congress returns in January.

BUDGET REQUEST

   Dr. Root indicated that the State Board has been concerned for a


FOR THE SALARY


number of years about the disparity between the salary of the State 

FOR THE POSITION

Superintendent and average superintendent’s salary in the local 

OF STATE
 


school systems.  The State Superintendent’s salary is also not

SUPERINTENDENT

competitive at the national level.  

OF SCHOOLS

BUDGET REQUEST

   Ms. Cloutier explained that the parameters for setting the

FOR THE SALARY


Superintendent’s salary is established by Article III, §35 of the

FOR THE POSITION

Maryland State Constitution, which provides that a public officer’s 

OF STATE



salary may not be increased or diminished during the four-year term

SUPERINTENDENT

of office.  The position of the State Superintendent is a public office  

OF SCHOOLS


with a term of office fixed by law to four years.  State Law requires  

(continued)



the State Board, in §202B of the Education Article, to set the salary

of the State Superintendent and pay it from the appropriations of the

Department.  If the State Board wants to provide for increases 

annually, the State Board must do so before the term begins.  For the 

position of the State Superintendent, the beginning of the four year 

term is July 1, 2004 which is fiscal year 2005.

   Upon motion by Ms. Bell, and seconded unanimously, the State Board agreed to set the salary of the position of State Superintendent at $195,000.  In recognition of the fiscal crisis in Maryland, the Board shall phase this salary in over the new four-year term for the State Superintendent commencing on July 1, 2004.  The salary for the position of State Superintendent therefore will be $165,000 in FY 2005; $175,000 in FY 2006; $185,000 in FY 2007 and $195,000 in FY 2008.   (In Favor – 8.  Ms. Torres-Queral not present when vote was taken.)

STATUS REPORT


   Ms. Joanne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

ON MASTER


Student and School Services, and Mr. Ronn Friend, Director, 

PLAN SUBMISSION

Comprehensive Planning and School Support Office, Division of

AND REVIEW
Student and School Services, reviewed the master plan peer review process.


   Ms. Carter stated that the Bridge to Excellence in Public School Act required local school systems to develop a five-year comprehensive master plan.  All school systems submitted their master plans to MSDE by the October 1, 2003 due date.  During the spring, a workgroup was convened to help define the components of the master plans.  A subcommittee of the group developed a peer review evaluation instruction that reviewers used to evaluate each master plan.


   In March and April 2003, MSDE conducted regional meetings around the State to provide training to local planning teams on the guidance document and master plan requirements.  


   The peer review process for all master plans was conducted from October 14-17, 2003.  Each peer panel was comprised of at least six reviewers and was led by two facilitators from MSDE.


   Dr. Friend reported that the reviewers committed up to10 days to the process which included participating in peer review training, reading one or two master plans, convening to discuss the plans, and 

STATUS REPORT
participating in site visits with local planning teams.  The purpose of

ON MASTER PLAN
the peer review process is to determine if each master plan 

SUBMISSION AND
addressed the required components and includes goals and strategies 

REVIEW
to promote academic excellence among all students and eliminate 

(continued)
performance gaps that persist based on students’ race, ethnicity, 


socioeconomic circumstances, disability, and native language.  


   Dr. Friend indicated that site visits are being conducted between 


October 24 and November 3.  The site visits will give peer reviewers 


an opportunity to better understand how the plan will work and 


gauge support within the school system for the plan.  Based on  


this review, the panels will make a final recommendation to the State Superintendent of Schools about each school system’s master plan.

PUBLIC COMMENT

   The Board heard comments from the following persons:






         
   Name



  Topic






         

         
         Carl Stokes

       High School Assessments as a

Graduation Requirement






         Professor Jerry Dancis
       Qualified Teachers & Students

            Passing Maryland Algebra Test 

                                                                     Sally  Johnson
                    Importance of Social Studies     

and Trips to Historic Sites





         Gail Sunderman
                    High School Assessments as a











Graduation Requirement

ANNOUNCEMENT
   Dr. Grasmick announced that Dr. Root is being given the 2003 Outstanding Education Leader Award from the College of Education at the University of Maryland.  This award is presented  in honor of an outstanding alumnus who has demonstrated leadership and made a major contribution to education policy.  He will receive this award on November 20, 2003.  

PRESIDENT’S 


   Mr. Caniglia attended the Maryland Association of State Boards of  

DISCUSSION


Education (MABE) conference and the National Association of 

of State Boards of Education (NASBE) conference held in Maryland.  He also attended the Teacher of the Year dinner.


   Dr. Pizzigati attended the MABE and NASBE conferences.  She also attended the MABE Board retreat and Teacher of the Year dinner.

   Mr. Levin attended MABE and NASBE conferences.  He attended the Teacher of the Year dinner.  He also represented the Board at the Maryland State Teachers Association (MSTA) conference where an award was presented in memory of Mr. Reginald Dunn.

PRESIDENT’S


   Dr. Wisthoff attended the MABE and NASBE conferences.  He 

DISCUSSION


also attended an award’s ceremony for Hancock’s resolution in 

(continued)



Anne Arundel County.

   Ms. Bell attended the MABE conference.  She also represented the Board at the MSTA conference where an award was presented in memory of Mr. Reginald Dunn.




   Dr. Benzil attended a meeting of the Maryland Historical Society 




preparing for the 50th anniversary next year of Brown v. Topeka.



He attended the NASBE conference and the Teacher of the Year

dinner.  Dr. Benzil attended an event sponsored by the AAIMS 

group at The Walters Art Museum.  He also visited Century High School in Carroll County for the celebration of one of Maryland’s two Milken award winners.

Mr. Brooks attended the NASBE conference and was elected as a Southern Area Director.   Mr. Brooks is serving as the Co-chair of the Task Force on the Education of African-American Males.  He is also serving on the education panel of the Urban Design Assistance Team (UDAT) revitalization team for Baltimore County.

Dr. Grasmick announced that MSDE received $75 million in grants in October.  She has been invited as the only State Superintendent to speak at the Governor’s Association meeting in a private meeting with the governors on early childhood.

Dr. Root attended the MABE and NASBE conferences.  He attended the Teacher of the Year dinner and the U.S. Department of Education leadership summit on high school reform.  He met with the President of Coppin State College to discuss some of their initiatives.  Dr. Root also attended a school dedication in Garrett County and visited a school in Washington County to review a new reading program.

OPINIONS



   Ms. Cloutier announced the following opinions:

( 03-34
Baltimore Teachers Union v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners -- The State Board upholds that the Baltimore City Board’s decision to change the status of the academic coach position from an 11-month to a 10-month position is a job reclassification and an illegal subject of collective bargaining  and therefore not subject to arbitration under the Negotiated Agreement.

OPINIONS




( 03-35
Dorchester Educators, et al., v. Dorchester 

(continued)






County Board of Education -- By majority, 

the State Board found that setting the school 

calendar is not negotiable and therefore 

affirmed the decision of the Dorchester 

County Board of Education upholding the 

school calendar that schedules three work 

days for guidance counselors after the end of 

the regular school year.  There is one 

dissentor who believes that this is a 

scheduling issue and is therefore negotiable.  

(  03-36
Susan J. Jamison v. Montgomery County Board of Education -- This is an appeal regarding the retention of a book as part of the instructional material for grades 11 and 12 International Baccalaureate/Advanced Placement classes.  The State Board found that the decision was not arbitrary, unreasonable or illegal and therefore has affirmed the Montgomery County Board of Education.

(  03-37
Susan and Brad Norman v. Howard County Board of Education – The State Board has affirmed the denial of a student transfer request.

ADJOURNMENT


   The State Board adjourned at 4:45 p.m.










Respectfully submitted,










Nancy S. Grasmick










Secretary/Treasurer

NSG:sgc

APPROVED:  December 2, 2003
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